 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 10)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street on 
Monday 25th April 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR G GABBITAS


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Dyer and Cllr M Haig
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 7th March 2016. All agreed and signed by the Chairman Cllr Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

4. Parishioners Comments:  None.
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond reported that there had been no further development since our Annual Parish assembly earlier in the month. 

Damaged Sole Street sign
Cllr Blackett confirmed that the Sole Street sign has now been replaced.
Jeskyns/Henhurst sign
It was also confirmed that the sign on the Jeskyns/Henhurst Rd bend has also been replaced.
Foliage at Rookery Corner

The Clerk explained that KCC Highways had disposed of some of the ivy but the recent winds has caused another section to collapse and fall into the road. Someone has since thrown this back up onto the verge but this now needs to be cleared. Clerk to report.
Pavement parking 
The clerk explained that a Parishioner had raised the issue of pavement parking in Manor Road at the last meeting and was asked to find out from Cllr Sweetland how this was managed in Lewis Rd, Istead Rise. The Clerk is yet to receive a response but will follow-up again. Clerk to action and also ask our community warden, Steve Gray.
Greenlands parking problems
Report from Cllr Blackett: ‘At the Parish council meeting on 7th March 2016, the issue of parking in Greenlands was raised. It was decided that we should carry out some monitoring of the situation. It was further stated that the issues are worse during the evening, when everyone is at home and the greatest number of vehicles are parked on the street.

I have visited Greenlands, on five occasions during the last month. My visits were during the evenings after dark, so no photographs were taken. On each occasion, cars were parked virtually the whole way up the right hand side of the street, to the bend; there were a maximum of twelve vehicles. There were no more than two spaces left at any inspection. Cars are parked right up to the edge of the driveway entrances, making it very difficult to enter or leave houses on the right hand side of the street. There were never any cars parked on the left hand side before the bend in the road, thus it would be slightly easier to access drives on the left hand side of the road. On one visit, there was a large van parked in one of the spaces, making it very difficult for even a small vehicle to pass. In general access to the properties for vehicles is difficult.

The section of road between the bend and the top turning circle had varying numbers of vehicles, between none and four cars parked on the left hand side; none were parked on the right hand side. Due to the various driveways, there is room for no more than four vehicles in this part of the road.

At no time did I see any vehicles parked in the turning circle at the top of the road.

It was impossible to know who owned the vehicles, but it would be logical to say that some belonged to residents, as some of their drives were full to overflowing, and some belong to other locals who live on the main road and have nowhere else to park. It may be possible to ease the situation by providing parking elsewhere in Sole Street; but this has been an ongoing situation for many years and no satisfactory solution has been found.’
Cllr Smith added that all the cars that are parking have permits so they are all permitted to be there. The main cause is that most households have at least two cars. After some discussion it was concluded that there is no obvious solution and little can be done about it unless some extra parking can be created somewhere. The problem is not being caused by commuters.
Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
Cllr Dymond and Cllr B Smith said that they did not think that the footway was too bad but Cllr Blackett said he thought that it might be more difficult for people walking that stretch with pushchairs. Cllr Dymond suggested that a working group went along with some spades to tackle this as KCC Highways have said that they will not do it and the landowner on the adjacent land does not think it is his responsibility. This has been arranged for early May. 
Dog fouling in Sole Street
Cllr Dymond said that the dog warden from GBC had been out on several occasions and there have been no new reports of any further issues.
Stonehouse Yard
Cllr Dymond said that she did not think that road surface in Stonehouse Yard was too bad, although it is worse at the end of the road. Cllr Dymond has spoken to the residents and they are aware that it is their responsibility to deal with uneven surfaces etc.
Footpath opposite the Railway Inn, Sole Street
Cllr K Smith said that it appears that garden foliage from a neighbouring property is being dumped along the footpath. Cllr Dymond asked Cllr Arnott to check the footpath to see whether there is still an issue. Cllr Dymond has tried calling in to speak to them but they have been out each time. Cllr Dymond said she would try visiting again. Someone has also reported that cherry trees have been cut down along footpath, perhaps because they were obstructing light but this needs to be looked into too. 

Jeskyns 

It was noted that parking along the Ifield Road side still seems to be a problem, as does parking along Henhurst Road generally. People are still parking on the brow of the hill where the double yellow lines end. KCC Highways were supposed to extend these lines back in January. Clerk to follow-up again.  
Knotweed

The issue of knotweed is ongoing and everyone is keeping an eye on it. Cllr B Smith said that he had checked at the back of Meadow House and there does not seem to be much sprouting yet.  

Waterpump
Cllr Arnott SA reported that she had been to look at the waterpump and found that there was not much ivy growing at all. Cllr Dymond said that it is therefore ready for the re-pointing.  There was some discussion about the quotes received to date and Cllr B Smith was asked to get a quote from his contact for two days’ labour so that it would be easier to compare like-for-like quotations. Cllr Gabbitas explained that her quote was from the person who works on the National trust properties and Cllr Booth said the fact that he is an approved contractor for the National Trust is favourable. Cllr B Smith explained that the wall needs to be looked at carefully and as a whole because if we just repair the loose bits here and there we will be forever patching up. It would be better to look at it as a whole and come up with a plan to perhaps tackle whole sections at a time.  
War Memorial at Ifield

Cllr Dymond explained that Cllr Jassal had been asked to provide the funds for the markers at Ifield, as discussed at the last meeting. Clerk to check with Cllr Jassal that this has been done. The Parish Council may need to pay for these in the interim, and claim the money back alter.  
6. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer was unable to attend the meeting but reported beforehand that the bench repairs are due to be made soon, now that the weather is improving.
Cllr Dymond said that two swing seats need replacing as they are cracked. Clerk to action.
Footpaths

Nothing to report that we have not already discussed. 
Transport

Cllr Booth was unable to attend the last JTB meeting. Clerk to request the minutes of the meeting and circulate. Try a letter. 

The Clerk explained that one of our volunteer community bus drivers was being asked by his Dr’s surgery for a £90 fee for the medical required to keep the part of the license required for driving mini buses. It was suggested that the Parish Council write a letter explaining that the community bus is run by volunteers and we rely on the generosity of the drivers who give up their free time to help etc. Clerk to action.
Both Cllr Booth and Cllr Gabbitas said they would consider joining the volunteer team of drivers in the near future.  
Planning
Ref No 20160129 - Rochester & Cobham Park Golf Club, Park Pale ME2 3UL

Extension and alterations to existing first floor balcony attached to west facade of clubhouse

CPC No objections

Ref No 20160130 - Rochester & Cobham Park Golf Club, Park Pale ME2 3UL

Erection of new trolley store and locker room (partly subterranean) beneath existing car park

CPC No objections.

Ref No 20160142 - Cobham Service Station South Watling Street Cobham DA12 3BH

Installation of 3 no above ground LPG Storage tanks and single LPG dispensing pump.

CPC No objections.

RESULTS

Ref No 20150888 - 2 Longview Henhurst Road Cobham DA12 3AN

Erection of a two storey side and two storey rear extension to form garage and kitchen at ground floor with a bedroom and bathroom over.

Permitted (CPC had no objections)

Ref No 20151247 - 3 Battle Street Cobham DA12 3DB

Erection of a two storey side extension consisting of playroom and utility room on ground floor and bedroom above, with construction of dormer windows in the rear roof slope to provide additional space in the attic room.

Permitted (CPC queried boundaries and parking space which the Conservation Officer commented “The side garden to number 3 is narrower than that of number 4. The proposed driveway either side of a footpath to the front door will cause harm to the character and appearance of the conservation and is not appropriate. I am unable to support this aspect of the proposal due to the loss of green boundary and proposed hard standing for cars. Had there been more land to the side of the dwelling, with an access drive from Sarcens Close, then this would have been acceptable because the setting of the group, including Holly Lodge, would have been preserved, thus preserving the character and appearance of the conservation area. “)

Ref No 20151160 - 46 Sallows Shaw Cobham  DA13 9BS
The 30% crown reduction of one single stemmed Ash Tree and one twin stemmed Ash Tree in the rear garden area. | 

Whilst walking the footpath to the rear of Sallows Shaw extending to Whitepost Lane (known as Sallows Shaw North) I noticed that trees had been reduced to the rear of this property and discovered that TPO work had been applied for and granted permission.  CPC was not notified but I confirm that the work does appear to have been carried out in according to the plan, and cut logs laid to the rear to form pathways.

Ref No 20150331 - Stonehigh Round Street DA13 9AY

Application for non-material amendment to planning permission reference number 20121082 to relocate chimney stack, alter roof pitch of dwelling from 40 degrees to 45 degrees and change orientation of garage with increase in roof pitch of 35 degrees to accommodate roof tiles. 

I queried with the Planning Department the roofworks to this property which have not been communicated to CPC as they are an amendment.  GBC Faye Hobbs responded that they do not routinely inspect planning applications unless a complaint is made to the Enforcement Officer (due to resource constraints).  Steve Dyer and I have studied the plans again and think that the the roofworks are as per the plan and noted that this property has a more work planned for the future.

Ref No 20151084 - The Cottage Lodge Lane DA12 3BS

Erection of a two storey rear extension with minor internal alterations and erection of a rear porch.

CPC No Objection, GBC Refused, stating that this property had already been "significantly extended well in excess of one third of the original dwelling.  The proposed extension, which will add further significant bulk to the dwelling, will therefore constitute inappropriate development that is, by definition, harmful to the openness of Green Belt and, in particular, will fail to safeguard the countryside from encroachment.  In the absence of any very special circumstances that clearly outweigh this harm, the proposal is contrary to adopted development policy….” 

Richard Lloyd-Hughes MRICS, Rural Planning Ltd, consulted on behalf of GBC in regard to this application wrote on 8 Jan 2016:-

 ““very special circumstances” …. with regard to agricultural dwellings … should be of size commensurate with the established functional requirement.  Dwellings that are unusually large in relation to the agricultural needs of the unit, or unusually expensive to construct in relations to the income it can sustain in the long-term should not be permitted.  It is the requirements of the enterprise, rather than those of the owner or occupier, that are relevant in determining the size of dwelling that is appropriate to a particular holding.”

…"proposed extensions could result in a dwelling whose size exceeded what could be justified by the functional requirement, and affect the continued viability of maintaining the property for its intended use, given the income that the agricultural unit can sustain”.

“...it has not been demonstrated that the functional needs of this arable farm, as opposed to the personal requirements of the current owners, require a dwelling of the extended size proposed, which (in my experience) would be significantly larger than the typical size of farmhouse that has been permitted under the above guidelines. Therefore I do not see that an agricultural case of “very special circumstances” has been established for the extension.”

“There must be concern, …. as to such dwellings being sustainable in relation to the income the associated farm unit can sustain, and that further extension could affect the continued viability of maintaining the property for its intended use, given the income that the agricultural unit can sustain, bearing in mind the submissions indicate that the income from the farm is limited, being “insufficient to sustain the needs of a young growing family”.  “

The Rural Planning consultant is very familiar with the applications previously relating to this case and has been doing so for a number years (letter dated March 2004 below) and was the consultant who suggested that the Agricultural Occupancy Condition (AOC) be moved from Cobhambury (where Mr John Jackson resides) to The Cottage in order for it be considered favourably as a farmhouse and as such benefit from an exception to “the various policies already identified”.  I am not clear what that means exactly but note that Mr Lloyd-Hughes then states:-

“1)  
It would have to be tied by an AOC, which as indicated… could be transferred from the Cobhambury house with … no detriment to the needs of agriculture in the locality, and

2)
It should also be tied to Lodge Farm by a legal agreement preventing its sale away from the remainder of the farm, as advised…., so as to ensure it remains available to serve the farm and so that subsequent fragmentation would not lead to pressure 
for further new accommodation in the countryside.”

So to recap:

 

If Mr Jackson wishes to appeal he has 6 months to do so (ending June).   

In which case, CPC may be asked for comments by GBC and the Subcomittte need to consider this application in light of the refusal and the rural consultants comments.  Papers relating to this have been circulated to the Planning Subcommittee in preparation for the 25 April PC Mtg and were discussed further on Sun 17 April, Margaret Haig was understandably unable to attend.

Ref No 20160210 – Dabbs Place Farmhouse, DA13 9BL

Proposed demolition of existing conservatory and erection of two storey side extension and two storey glazed gable front extension.

CPC pending - GBC previously refused application 20151186 (to which we had no objection) on the grounds that it had already increased by 1/3 and was in the Metropolitan Green Belt. 

Richard Hart, GBC Planning Officer advises:-

“I have been awaiting revised plans from the agent which I have attached to this e-mail for your information .Furthermore, a hard copy and formal re-consultation letter is in the post to Cobham Parish Council today.

 

The original proposal which was refused related to the impact on the openness. The  main concern with this proposal was the excessive bulk and massing of the front porch.  As you can see from the revised scheme the porch has been significantly reduced by having a hipped roof, and removing the majority of the glazing makes an acceptable porch.

 

Revised Proposal                                     Refused application

 

 

[image: image1.png]



 

I am in the opinion that the side extension being improved in design terms and the side extension being subservient to the existing dwelling creates overall extensions which will not be harmful to the openness of the Green Belt.

 

In order to reduce the impact of the dwelling on the landscape the applicant has also agreed a landscaping scheme around the boundary of the site using native planting which will help reduce the presence of the existing dwelling on the area.

 

My recommendation is going to be supporting the application subject to appropriate conditions. I hope this helps.”

As soon as CPC receives the paper plans the Planning Subcommittee will respond.

 

Ref No 20160208 - Dabbs Place - DA13 9BL

Prior notification for a change of use of a building from storage or distribution (Class B8) to a dwelling house (Class C3)

CPC object to this proposal, and feel that the change of use of this building and land within its curtilage would constitute inappropriate development in the Metropolitan Green Belt, and as such detrimental to the openness of the Green Belt and fail to safeguard the countryside from encroachment.

Ref No: 20160133 – Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ

Erection of a new conservatory to the west elevation.

The plans do not show the entire floor plan and are inadequate as it cannot determined to what extent the property has been extended previously.  It is unclear whether the proposed conservatory replaces one that all ready exists and it appears in any case to be unflattering addition built in white PVCu, given that is positioned in an area of outstanding natural beauty.  

Cobham Parish Council objects on the basis that the plans are not clear and that it sits within land designated AONB.

Begin forwarded message:

From: "Hobbs, Faye" <faye.hobbs@gravesham.gov.uk>

Subject: Planning Application 20160133 - Wildacre, Sole Street, Cobham
Date: 5 April 2016 15:30:27 BST

To: BTinternet <robinandkerry14@btinternet.com>

Cc: "clerk@cobham-kent-PC.gov.uk" <clerk@cobham-kent-PC.gov.uk>

Dear Councillors

 

I am writing to you in relation to the above planning application for Wildacre, Sole Street, Cobham.

 

I had the opportunity to visit the property today and meet the applicant, Mr Chamberlain, who explained the reasoning behind the extension. Unfortunately his wife is now wheelchair bound and the proposed conservatory is to lead off the bedroom at the same floor level to be wheelchair accessible. Many of the other rooms in the property are not accessible via wheelchair.

 

As your comments below state, the plans were not ideal is outlining the footprint of the property. However I was able to use the block plan provided, along with the historic planning records to determine the original footprint of the bungalow. The two existing extensions when combined with the proposed conservatory, result in a 26 percentage increase which is less than one third of the footprint of the original property. The proposal therefore complies with greenbelt policies. 

 

The property also already has a uPVC conservatory and it would be unreasonable to not allow another extension in the same material. The property is located in the AONB, but the new extension is not visible from a public vantage point. The impact of the extension on the AONB is therefore considered minimal.

For the reasoning provided above, I would be looking to recommend approval for the application. You objection has been noted and I hope the information in this email helps to alleviate some of your concerns. 

 

I look forward to hearing how you would like to proceed with the application.

 

Kind regards

 

Faye Hobbs

 

Faye Hobbs BA (Hons) MA

Planning Officer

In addition to the formal report, Cllr K Smith explained that she had received notification from GBC Planning department that the property Wildacre had only been extended to 26% so the proposal therefore complies with greenbelt policies. The proposal also states that changes are required to assist with disabled access for the resident. Our recommendation would therefore be to accept GBC’s comments. 

Cllr K Smith also explained that new planning applications had been received for Battle Street (revised plans) and Cllr Booth’s property at Scalers Hill. These would not be discussed at this meeting but will be at the next. 

Cllr K Smith said that revised plans for Dabbs Place Farm were also expected. 

A Parishioner questioned whether there was any progress with the Critholme application. Cllr K Smith said that the planning application had been approved as far as she was aware. Some building work has started but it was explained that the residents now have up to 15 years to complete the work once it has been started. 
Neighbourhood Forum Report

Cllr K Smith said that was nothing to report. The neighbourhood Forum had been dealing with the LTC in recent months. Cllr Dymond said that she had recommended that Cllr K Smith go on the committee that will be dealing with the LTC going forward.
Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond explained that no further meetings have been held. She explained that they were trying to find who the owners of the old Cherry Orchard were, then a meeting could be arranged with the owners. 

Parking Problems

Nothing else to report that has not already been discussed.

Speeding

Cllr Dymond explained that there has been no progress made with the Cobham traffic management issues. Cllr Dymond has been chasing this up and will continue to do so this week.
Sweepshole
The Clerk reported that Baylis have cut the reeds back at the pond – their first visit of the season.

7. GBC Matters

Cllr Samir Jassal was not present.
8. KCC
Cllr Sweetland was not present.
9. KALC

Cllr K Smith said that there is another meeting coming up shortly and she will report at the next meeting.
10. Correspondence
Cllr Dymond explained that we had received a letter from Historic England who have completed an initial assessment of Cobham War memorial and have subsequently listed it on their sites of historical interest. They have sent us their consultation report for us to look at and check for accuracy. Cllr Blackett and Cllr Gabbitas to look into this on behalf of the Parish Council.
Cobham Parish Council has received notification that St Mary’s Church Room has now been added to GBC’s list of community assets under the ‘Community right to bid’ register.
The Parish Council has received a request for a meeting with the Bowls Club to discuss their development plans for a synthetic green etc. Cllr B Smith and Cllr Dymond to attend – Cllr Dymond to arrange the meeting. The Clerk has given Cllr Dymond the information on the lease agreement as this is something they may wish to discuss. Cllr K Smith warned that they may need to check whether planning permission needed for astroturf in a conservation area. 

A Parishioner wrote to the Parish Council requesting that a ‘No HGV sign’ be erected at the top of Henhurst Rd by the roundabout. This was discussed and it was agreed that a sign is required here to match the one at the Halfpence Lane one along the lines of ‘7.5tonne accept for access’. Clerk to check with Cllr Sweetland and raise with KCC Highways and possibly JTB board. 

11. Parish Councillors
Cllr Arnott said that she would like to pass on her thanks to Richard Gagg who has cleared some of the rubbish bags that were collected by herself and Cllr Dymond recently. Clerk to email him. 
Cllr Blackett asked about the engineer who came out to look at the flooding issue in Sole Street as we have not received any update. Clerk to follow up with Cllr Bryan Sweetland. 

Cllr Booth said that he found our recent Annual Parish assembly enlightening as most of the village groups and organisations were represented, some of which he knew nothing about. However, he felt it a shame that Cobham College were not represented, particularly as a good percentage of the population from Cobham village live at the College and very little is known about how the college works and who runs it. He said that he thought that the Parish Council ought to have a better understanding of how the College is run etc. After some discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council would send a letter to the Chairman of the trustees inviting him to one of our upcoming meetings. 
Cllr Booth also said that it would be good for the Parish Council to have more opportunities to meet as a group to discuss matters that may not always be appropriate to discuss in an open forum. It was suggested that the Clerk asks whether anything additional needs to be discussed when circulating the agenda. These matters could then be raised either at a closed meeting before or after the public meeting.  

Cllr Dymond thanked everyone for helping with the arrangements for the Queen’s 90th birthday party. She said that Cobham and Windmill Hill were mentioned in the National press. 
12. Any other Business

Cllr Dymond reported that Munchies on the Meadow was this coming weekend. 
The Police & Crime elections are on Thursday 5th May. Clerk to add notices to the notice boards. 

It was agreed that the Councillors and Clerk would remove all the LTC banners and signs between them.  

The Clerk reported that the person who has been mowing the lawn in the playground has stepped down. Cobham Gardeners have been contacted to see if they know anyone who may be able to take this on. Cllr Booth said he would speak to someone he knows who may be interested.
Cllr K Smith raised the issue of the poor condition of the notice board in Manor Road. Clerk to ask Alan Rowe who did it last time.  

Cllr Booth raised the issue of littering along Halfpence Lane towards the Inn on the Lake. Clerk to report. 

Cllr Booth suggested a dog ban where the cricket square is on the Playing Fields. Cllr Arnott said that a dogs on lead zone may be a better idea. It was agreed that this would be added to the next agenda and discussed further. Clerk to add to next agenda. 
It was reported that a bin is out of ground on the Playing Field. Clerk to report. 

Dates for Parish Council meetings
The following dates were pencilled in for 2016/17 meetings:
Monday 13th June

Monday 11th July

Monday 12th September

Monday 10th October

Monday 21st November

Revd Walker will be using St Mary’s Church room during the week that we have scheduled the AGM for. Clerk to ask whether we can use the National Trust Barn again.  

13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr R Dymond, seconded by Cllr M Booth, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
17/03/16
CPRE






£36.00

24/03/16
Westbury Signs




£120.00

24/03/16
Meopham PCC Printing



£80.00

24/03/16
Luddesdown PCC Print paper



£8.40

29/03/16
K Lane (stamps)




£14.04

11/04/16
Clerk’s bonus





£200.00

11/04/16
Clerk’s salary (April)




£200.00

11/04/16
M Lisney (April)




£115.20

11/04/16
KALC subs





£532.15

11/04/16
Luddesdown PCC Printing



£25.00

21//04/16
Simon Wright singer




£200.00

25/04/16
M Lisney (May)




£144.00

25/04/16
KPFA subs





£20.00

25/04/16
Cobham PCC cheque re-issued


£75.00

Total






       

£1769.79


As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.30 pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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